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Persecuted for his political activism, Emmanuel Mbolela left the Democratic Republic of the
Congo in 2002. His search for a new home would take six years.In that time, Mbolela endured
corrupt customs officials, duplicitous smugglers, Saharan ambushes, and untenable living
conditions. Yet his account relates not only the storms of his long journey but also the periods
of calm. Faced with privation, he finds comfort in a migrants’ hideout overseen by community
leaders at once paternal and mercenary. When he finally reaches Morocco, he finds himself
stranded for almost four years. And yet he perseveres in his search for the offices of the United
Nations High Commissioner for Refugees—which always seem to have closed indefinitely just
before Mbolela’s arrival in a given city—because it is there that a migrant might receive an
asylum seeker’s official certificates.It is an experience both private and collective. As Mbolela
testifies, the horrors of migration fall hardest upon female migrants, but those same women
also embody the fiercest resistance to the regime of violence that would deny them their
humanity. While still countryless, Mbolela becomes an advocate for those around him, founding
and heading up the Association of Congolese Refugees and Asylum Seekers in Morocco to
fight for migrant rights. Since obtaining political asylum in the Netherlands in 2008, he has
remained a committed activist.Direct, uncompromising, and clear-eyed, in Refugee, Mbolela
provides an overlooked perspective on a global crisis.

“We seldom read their complete stories in their own words, except in brief answers to
journalists’ questions on rescue ships or in refugee camps. Thus the value of Congolese
activist Emmanuel Mbolela’s comprehensive 2014 account, Refugee . . . The pain, passion,
and frustration of Mbolela’s journey, and the plight of the millions like him, are manifest.”  �David
Mehegan, Arts Fuse"[Refugee] connects the dots between neocolonial capitalism, African
kleptocracy and wars, and the inhumane treatment of refugees at nearly every step of their
arduous journeys . . . Mbolela’s matter-of-fact testimony follows the tradition of Rigoberta
Menchú, and, rather than offering artistically rendered scenes to tug heartstrings, he depicts
the full brunt of the repetitiveness of atrocity . . . His humility fuels this powerful account, and
anyone concerned with the plight of refugees owes it to themselves to pick this up."  �Publishers
Weekly“Only Emmanuel Mbolela could have written this spectacular debut memoir, which
conveys everything the world needs to know about the migration crises in Africa and Europe.
Refugee tackles the urgent issues of immigration, human rights, and today's fractured border
system, which has become the site of inhumane treatment and horrific crimes against migrants
who are fearlessly seeking better lives for themselves and their families. It’s a must-read for
anyone interested in their stories.”  �Abdi nor Iftin, author of Call Me American “Honest,
infuriating, and raw, stories like Emmanuel Mbolela’s should be compulsory reading. Here is
the making of an activist, and a powerful chronicle of the tragedies and systematic deprivations
that have become sadly routine for refugees. Recounted so plainly, with so little adornment or
self pity, you’ll shiver in his place.”  �Dina Nayeri, author of The Ungrateful Refugee“What makes
Emmanuel Mbolela’s book so impressive is that it is not only a courageous and detailed
denunciation, it is also a book of ineradicable inextinguishable hope. A book of resistance, of
the rebellion of conscience. It is an important weapon in the fight against this racism, which is
exhibited by so many Europeans and their state authorities, and exerts criminal, sometimes
deadly influence on their policy of rejecting refugees. Mbolela deserves our admiration, and our



unqualified, patient, absolute solidarity.”  �Jean Ziegler, Advisory Committee to the UN Human
Rights Council--This text refers to the hardcover edition.About the AuthorEmmanuel Mbolela is
an author, an activist, and a refugee. He was born in the Democratic Republic of the Congo
and studied economics in Mbuji-Mayi. In 2002, he was arrested because of his political
engagement. After his release, he was forced to emigrate, embarking on a six-year odyssey
through West Africa, the Sahara, and Morocco. In 2008 he received asylum in the Netherlands.
He originally published Refugee in German in 2014.Charlotte Collins studied English at
Cambridge University. She worked as an actor and radio journalist in both Germany and the
U.K. before becoming a literary translator. She previously translated Robert Seethaler’s
novelThe Tobacconist. --This text refers to the hardcover edition.
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English edition of this remarkable book reminded me of something an aunt said to me years
ago: a metaphor for tackling life’s more daunting challenges. “Remember what it’s like after you
host a large gathering,” she said. “Everyone’s left, and you’re exhausted, but you still have to
clear away the mess. You can’t think where to begin. Then, out of the corner of your eye, you
notice an ashtray right beside your hand. You drop your fingers, pick it up, flick your wrist, and
empty the contents into a bin. That’s followed by the leftovers on a plate alongside; and so the
cleanup begins, each movement following on from the next, until at last the room is tidy.”
Everything, she said, starts with a small, often barely perceptible step.Emmanuel Mbolela’s
decision to establish ARCOM, a not-for-profit organization assisting Congolese asylum
seekers, in Morocco in 2005—when, as a migrant of irregular status, he, too, was vulnerable to
deportation—was his subtle yet transformative step forward.Emmanuel’s story begins in Mbuji-
Mayi in the 1980s, in what is now the Democratic Republic of the Congo (the DRC). As a
student, Emmanuel’s exposure to the injustices of authoritarian rule stirred him to oppose state
repression, and the price he paid for his early activism was terribly high. Imprisoned, tortured,
he knew he was no longer safe in the country of his birth. Like so many others in the political
opposition, once released, he left his family and friends in search of a place where he might
have a future, somewhere freedom and justice were respected.His journey through Africa and
eventual arrival in Europe are vividly portrayed, with wrenching descriptions of the immense
pain suffered by migrants, of their commitment to their families, and their fight for survival. His
book also reveals the cruelties of the criminally minded, the insensitivity of far too many
governments and their bureaucrats, and the xenophobia, the racism, the sexual and gender-
based violence inflicted on migrants—the extent of which is still largely unknown to far too
many people in the Western world. Importantly, Emmanuel also pays tribute to the kindness
and selflessness of many others, to whom we all owe a debt of gratitude.Emmanuel’s suffering
while in transit and while living as a sans-papiers (undocumented migrant) dampened his spirit
at times, but he never lost his thoughtfulness and desire to help others whenever he could. In
the four years he lived in Morocco, he set up small but important health care and schooling
initiatives for the migrant community—a preparation for the founding of ARCOM, which thrust
him into a different league.He had good reason to be nervous about taking such a step, given
his perilous circumstances, but felt that he had no choice. It was courageous, because he knew
full well that it would instantly make him more visible to the Moroccan police at a time when
visibility was synonymous with deportation. Yet it was also a masterstroke. By dedicating
himself to the protection of the wider community, and achieving some crucial early successes,
Emmanuel was able not only to protect himself better but also to unlock a profound sense of
personal mission. His destination was no longer defined simply by geography—reaching
Europe—but by the embracing and active promotion of universal human rights. Refusing to be
merely a long-suffering victim of circumstance, he took his fate and that of his community into
his own hands, becoming a leader who fashioned his own circumstances.For anyone who feels



similarly helpless, this book is a study in the art of taking control, intelligently, step by step,
whatever the odds, and reshaping fate by investing in others, particularly in grassroots
networks.ARCOM was geared to settling practical issues, but it also asked more profound
questions. How do we square Africa’s vast resources with its continued state of
impoverishment? What is the current relationship between the commodities markets and the
persistence of despotic rule in Africa? How does one make sense of these conditions, in the
context of Europe’s position on immigration? Is it not the case, Emmanuel asks, that all human
beings, including migrants, are entitled to protection, whatever their legal status? How can the
simple fact of being a migrant mean that you are a criminal? He is right on both counts. In
2014, my office, the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, issued
a document, “Principles and Guidelines on Human Rights at International Borders,” which set
out how all migrants, irrespective of legal status, ought to be treated. The principles included
the centrality of human rights in all border governance issues; that migrants should be
protected against any form of discrimination at borders; and that states should consider the
individual circumstances of all migrants at borders. It is to my profound regret that, six years
on, the implementation of this guidance remains a work in progress. The struggle
continues.Emmanuel’s odyssey echoes the central theme of Farid ud-Din Attar’s twelfth-
century epic poem, The Conference of the Birds: that of the journey and the destination
becoming one. This book restores our faith in action, and in the almost miraculous possibilities
that arise when action is directed to the service of others. We should all take careful note of
this, and be grateful to Emmanuel Mbolela for his example.—Zeid Ra’ad Al Hussein, UN High
Commissioner for Human Rights, 2014–2018New York, April 2020PREFACE TO THE
ENGLISH EDITIONThey wanted to silence me. They didn’t know that I was a
messenger.Prison is one of the weapons African dictators use to silence those who oppose
their nontransparent ways of governing their countries. I did not escape this weapon in my own
country, the so-called Democratic Republic of the Congo. For organizing and participating in a
peaceful demonstration, I was thrown into prison, where I endured extreme physical and
mental torture. Forced to leave my country, I suffered many more acts of violence on my
journey into exile: racketeering by customs officers, the trade of human trafficking, being
ambushed in the Sahara desert, working illegally in Tamanrasset to finance the rest of the
journey, and, finally, the trap of Morocco, where I remained stuck for four years before I finally
came to the Netherlands in 2008. Here I went on to write this book, which has become an
instrument in this fight and allows me to give voice to the voiceless.My book was first published
in German in June 2014. It appeared in French in January 2016, and in Italian in 2018. I have
been getting into and out of planes, trains, buses, and cars ever since, meeting people all over
Europe. I have facilitated more than four hundred conferences in high schools and universities,
libraries and bookshops, institutions and organizations, theaters and collectives, in villages, in
the countryside, in farms and cities, in numerous European countries—Austria, Belgium,
France, Germany, Italy, Luxembourg, the Netherlands, Portugal, Spain, Switzerland. These
conferences have allowed me, on the one hand, to talk about my journey, about the
fundamental issues that forced me, and hundreds of thousands like me, to embark on this
odyssey, and about my commitment to the fight in defense of migrants and their cause. On the
other hand, and especially, these encounters with people from all socio-professional categories
have helped me to listen, in order to understand what grassroots Europe knew of these issues,
and what impression they had formed of Africans’ migration. I have met people who have not
remained indifferent to the cause I defend. This cause, first and foremost my own, is also that
of thousands who, like me, have been forced to leave their countries, impelled by the various



reasons that the reader will learn about in this book. Many of those who have listened to my
lectures or read my book have committed themselves to playing their part in this fight—the
fight against the war on migrants. I recall the banner held aloft by students in the audience at
the University of Vienna: “They are here because we were there.”These human beings have
been denied their humanity. Our only crime is to have taken the path that leads to Europe.
Migrants who manage to escape death in the desert are stranded in North African countries
like Morocco and Libya, where they endure cruel and degrading treatment; meanwhile, those
who manage to cross the Mediterranean and reach European soil are taken to detention
centers where they are subjected to indescribable physical and psychological violence before
being deported back to their countries of origin.The sad conditions of migrants from sub-
Saharan Africa were exposed to the world in a CNN report on the trafficking of migrants in
Libya. The decision makers of this world professed to be surprised by the report’s revelations
of people subjugated and sold in Libyan slave markets. Yet it is the consequence of their
discriminatory and xenophobic migration policies, the walls and border controls they are
constantly putting in place, and their cooperation with Libyan militias over border control, which
allows victims to be controlled by the very people who are persecuting them. The anger those
horrendous images provoked quickly faded. Yet this odious practice—which recalls the fate
endured by our grandparents and great-grandparents, dehumanized and uprooted from their
countries of origin to be sold as slaves—is carried out with the complicity of the member states
of the European Union, which nonetheless claims to be a guarantor of the protection of human
rights.I am writing the preface to the English edition of this book while on a conference tour in
Italy, Libya’s neighbor. Here, migrants refuse to be defeated by humiliation; they struggle on a
daily basis for survival. They do not remain idle. They fight on, in the hope that one day they will
regain their dignity. I came to meet with them. I told them about my journey, which was similar
to theirs. They told me about the difficulties they face. They live in a state of uncertainty. They
are called illegals, “clandestines,” although they are not hidden away. They walk the streets and
spend their nights in stations, public parks, or on the sidewalk. They want residence permits,
which are essential if they are to rebuild their lives and find work. But the key to this door is
denied them; they are trapped, forced to live in limbo, as I was in Morocco. Just before the
conference in Verona, I spoke to a young man who told me he was sold as a slave in Libya: “I
was made to work very hard, in inhumane conditions. I endured physical torture. When I saw a
chance, I ran away and took a small boat, and reached Italy, thank God, where I’m coping with
a new stage of suffering. But I hope that all this will be consigned to history while I am still
alive.”Courage is born of necessity, they say. Yes: we left because we had no alternative. As a
woman I spoke to at our women’s shelter said: “In my country, after studying, I got married and
had children, then suddenly my husband and I were out of work. I couldn’t even buy my own
children a piece of bread. That’s why I decided to leave. I entrusted my children to my mother
and told them, ‘I’m going in search of your dignity.’ For my part, as I didn’t die in the desert, it
may be that I die in the sea, but at least my children will know that their mother died because
she left to fight for them. And if ever I manage to cross the sea and reach Europe, I will work
hard to give my children dignity. The worst thing for me would be to stay in my country and
have to look my children in the eye. I cannot bear to see my children suffer while I, their mother,
am alive.”Europe, where people are heading in search of dignity for themselves and for their
families, is barricading itself in. Its borders are hermetically sealed. Walls are being built from
east to west, from north to south. Agreements imposed on some African countries require
them to control their borders and repel what is referred to as “illegal immigration.” In the name
of protecting its borders, Europe is letting migrants die in the Mediterranean, on the pretext that



saving them would create an incentive. These human beings have no name and no country.
They are all dubbed “illegal.” For a long time they were simply abandoned to feed the fish; now
they are handed over to lawless Libyan militias. Their lives have no value; their deaths no
longer provoke any emotion.The Mediterranean has become the mass grave of thousands of
migrants, Libya the marketplace where migrants are transformed into twenty-first-century
slaves. This isn’t happening the way it does in the desert, far from television cameras and
journalists, but in full view of the whole world. Bodies are found and buried with no attempt
made to find the families and alert them. Nor are any efforts made to free those held hostage
by Libyan militias; there are only outward expressions of emotion. Instead, what we see is the
remarkable, complicit silence of those in power in both Africa and Europe. We are witnessing a
cooperation between European countries and the Libyan militias who are being paid to lock up
migrants and inflict cruel and inhumane treatment upon them.I am one of these people. On my
journey to Europe, I, like so many other migrants, was robbed by bandits in the desert, had to
work in the black economy in Tamanrasset; I had to hide for months in Algiers, then covertly
cross the Algerian border to Morocco, where I was stuck for four long years. My comrades and
I fought for our rights. I wrote this book in order to tell our story. I am proud that it has now been
translated into and published in English. It will enable me to organize meetings in English-
speaking countries, and to broaden my outreach as I continue to raise awareness about these
issues.INTRODUCTIONI have seen, with my own eyes, my homeland, the Democratic
Republic of the Congo (DRC), descend into chaos—a chaos created by dictatorship and
neocolonial dependency. It has resulted in human rights abuses, social injustice, and a lack of
educational opportunities, not to mention hunger and misery. All these have been aggravated
by a senseless war in which millions of my countrymen and -women have lost, and are still
losing, their lives.If I had remained silent in the face of this, I would have felt guilty. So I became
an activist while studying for my degree at the University of Mbuji-Mayi in central DRC. I got
involved with political organizations and fought, by peaceful means, for a society based on the
fundamental values of justice, democracy, and freedom. A few years later, as a consequence of
this fight, I was compelled to set off on my journey into exile.I did not, therefore, leave my
country of my own free will. Rather, I left not knowing where I was to go. My main objective was
to save my life—an objective that was very nearly thwarted along the way. And yet, thank God,
I am still alive.From my hometown of Mbuji-Mayi I set out for Kinshasa, the capital of the
Democratic Republic of the Congo. I traveled on to Brazzaville, Cameroon, Nigeria, Benin,
Burkina Faso, Mali, Algeria, and Morocco, before finally reaching the Netherlands.My aim in
writing this book is to share what I experienced along the way in those six years—two spent on
the road, and almost four in Morocco, where I was prevented from continuing my journey.
Instead of being given asylum there, I was denied any form of protection. The externalization of
the European Union’s border regime left me stuck there, in a country supposedly governed by
peace, law, and order. Like so many other migrants, I was forced to lead a life of inactivity.
There was no possibility whatsoever for me to utilize the commodities and infrastructure
around me. In these circumstances, nonetheless, I resumed the fight by founding an
organization—ARCOM, the Association of Congolese Refugees and Asylum Seekers in
Morocco—with which we could defend our rights and freedoms. Through this organization, I
helped spearhead the struggle for almost four years, after which the office of the United
Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) managed to find a country that would give
me asylum. Toward the end of this book, I report on my life in European exile.As well as
undergoing my own trials along the journey into exile, I also heard a great many other people’s
stories. I wish to recount not only what happened to me along the way, but also the stories I



documented during my time as head of ARCOM. In this way, I want to bear witness to what I
have seen, experienced, and heard during my time in exile.My written record of this long and
difficult journey is dedicated to the generations to come who will be forced, perhaps for
different reasons, to take a similar path to mine. I left behind loved ones, some of whom I will
never see again. This book is an outcry on behalf of all the women, men, and especially
children I met along the way—children without a voice. Many were subjected to appalling
atrocities that cannot be expressed in words in any language. I have seen people raped,
tortured, and abandoned. I have seen some of them die. I have seen people wandering in
despair, no longer knowing to what god they should pray.However, I have also seen how men
and women of good will could be galvanized into action—including citizens of those countries
where order, justice, and, above all, peace exist. These are values we need everywhere, so
that those who are compelled to leave their countries are not forced to take the same
agonizing route I was. They ought to be spared this experience. Never again!This book
consists of seven chapters. The first introduces the reader to my homeland, the Democratic
Republic of the Congo. The second chapter deals with my work and activities before I had to
flee. I also explain that my homeland is very large and full of riches, yet its people are forced to
live in extreme poverty. This observation leads to a description of the context for my political
struggle. In the third chapter, I trace my route from the DRC to Morocco, including an account
of how I crossed Algeria and the Sahara. The fourth chapter is devoted to life as an exile in
Morocco, where I spent almost four years. The inhumane living conditions in this country
compelled me to establish a structure for helping men and women in exile to organize and
demand their rights and freedoms. In the fifth chapter, I describe how I set up ARCOM, one of
the first organizations ever founded in Morocco by refugees, asylum seekers, and sub-Saharan
migrants. The sixth chapter examines in more detail the campaigns and projects we initiated
within the ARCOM framework. Finally, chapter 7 deals with life in European exile—caught
between hope and reality.1THE DEMOCRATIC REPUBLIC OF THE CONGOThe so-called
“Democratic” Republic of the Congo—“La République Démocratique du Congo,” or the DRC for
short—is my homeland. In 2002 I was forced to leave my country as a consequence of my fight
to change the dictatorial system there. My comrades and I engaged in this fight with conviction
and determination. When I left my country, I left comrades in prison, where they continued to
endure physical and mental torture. Others, whom I had seen for the last time, were dead. But
our fight was noble and just. Back then, we continued to hope that no matter how hard it would
be, no matter what suffering was required of us or how long it might take, we would ultimately
be assured of victory, and our hope for that victory was expressed in the slogan of our party:
“Keep holding on—the UDPS will be victorious.”At last, in December 2018, elections were held,
and Félix Tshisekedi, one of the leaders of our party, was elected the new leader of the DRC.
For me and all my comrades, this victory was a major achievement, after all our long years of
struggle. As I revise the English version of this book, there are signs of hope. But the overall
situation remains highly ambivalent. Some of my imprisoned friends who managed to survive
the oppression and torture of the Kabila regime have now regained their freedom. I visited my
country in the summer of 2019 to see with my own eyes the changes that were taking place,
and was pleasantly surprised to see people demonstrating in the streets without being
bothered by the police—unlike what we experienced in the past.At the same time, it is obvious
that Joseph Kabila and his clique still exert considerable influence. It is clear to everyone that
the army, the police, and the security services are not controlled by the new president. Kabilists
are also still present in the various sectors of the country’s economy. In addition, the former
dignitaries have acquired a majority in the parliament and the senate, and the police still arrest



and detain peaceful demonstrators. Although I believe that the 2018 election was a huge step
forward in the history of my country, it is imperative that we are not blind to the shortcomings of
the new government.In order to understand where we are now, it makes sense to begin with a
short introduction to my country, to provide some background to what I will go on to report. I
am well aware that this historical section, in particular, may demand a certain amount of effort
from readers unfamiliar with the region—first, because since 1994 the DRC has been
convulsed by four wars, resulting in many millions of deaths. Second, because those wars can
only be properly understood in the context of the 1994 genocide of the Tutsi in the DRC’s
eastern neighbor, Rwanda. Nonetheless, I don’t think anyone in the West should be allowed to
take the position that the history of Africa is always complex, violent, and somehow
incomprehensible: that is a racist stereotype. The prerequisite for a true decolonialization of the
mind is to take an active and differentiated approach to the history of individual African
countries and regions. We need to understand that this history is very closely interlinked with
the history of Western colonialism, starting with the Atlantic slave trade from the early sixteenth
century onward.| A VAST AND WEALTHY COUNTRYGeography teaches us that the DRC,
formerly known as Zaire, is an immense country located at the heart of Africa. In the late
nineteenth century, the DRC was colonized by Belgium. It became independent on June 30,
1960. The country covers 2,345,409 square kilometers, making it the second-largest country in
Africa, after Algeria. The DRC is almost four times the size of France, and shares its 9,165-
kilometer border with nine other countries. Although there are no reliable statistics due to the
lack of a census, according to current estimates there are around eighty million people living in
the DRC, giving it a population density of forty inhabitants per square kilometer. Sixty percent
of the country’s population are young people under the age of twenty-five, which constitutes a
promising human resource for the development of the country.In addition to the four main
languages—Lingala, Tshiluba, Kikongo, and Swahili—more than four hundred dialects are
used in the DRC. This linguistic diversity is the pride of the entire population, and could have
brought development and self-confidence to the people of the DRC had the colonial language—
which, more or less coincidentally, is French—not been introduced. The colonial administration
spoke French, so it became the official language, although to this day only a small percentage
of the population speak it well; the prerequisite for doing so is school attendance.As far as the
practice of religion is concerned, it must first be made clear that the DRC is a secular state;
there is no state religion. Christians constitute the largest faith group, organized into the
Catholic, Protestant, and Evangelical churches. Islam, which used to predominate in Kinshasa
and the country’s eastern regions, is currently regaining popularity. As well as these religions,
which came to the country from abroad, particular mention must be made of Kimbanguism,
adherents of which worship its founder, Simon Kimbangu, and believe he was sent from God
many years ago to liberate the people from the colonizers. Kimbangu, who lived from 1887 to
1951, urged the Congolese to emancipate themselves from colonial rule. In 1921, Kimbangu
was arrested because of his subversive teachings, and was held in Katanga, two thousand
kilometers from his base and stronghold, until his death in 1951. His followers were
persecuted, abducted, and murdered by the colonial rulers. Those who wanted to escape
repression by the colonial administration joined other churches, where the ideas of the prophet
Kimbangu continued to be preached in secret.While Kimbanguism played a substantial role in
the decolonization of the DRC, it must be mentioned that the Catholic Church was also an
important factor in the resistance to General Mobutu’s decades-long dictatorship. Cardinal
Malula began this fight in the 1980s when he publicly criticized the Mobutu regime’s poor
leadership, and the resistance intensified in the 1990s, when Mobutu was first compelled to



open up the political arena.The DRC possesses an immense wealth of natural resources and
mineral deposits. When you consider the vast size of the country, its position is quite
extraordinary: its earth contains gold, diamonds, copper, cobalt, zinc, silver, cadmium,
germanium, carbon, manganese, tin, tin oxide, beryl, tantalum, coltan, tungsten, monazite,
uranium, nickel, oil shale, bauxite, lead, emeralds, hematite, malachite, phosphates, coal,
methane gas, natural gas, and oil.In addition to its mineral and fossil riches, the DRC is
covered in vast swaths of forest. Its total forested area measures an estimated 135 million
hectares—6 percent of all the forest in the world, and 47 percent of all the forest on the African
continent. Furthermore, parts of the DRC also have huge potential for agricultural cultivation
and the farming of livestock. Already the network of rivers that crisscross the DRC generates
98 percent of the country’s electricity.Yet despite this huge potential, the majority of Congolese
live in extreme poverty. The DRC is one of the ten poorest countries in the world. There is a
striking degree of inequality. Around 80 percent of the population live below the poverty line of
$2 a day. Life expectancy is barely fifty-four years.| HISTORY OF THE DRCI cannot give a
complete account here of the recent history of the DRC, but I must at least make brief mention
of the two most important periods.This large, rich African country was officially ceded to King
Leopold II of Belgium at the Berlin Conference of 1885. The Congo Free State became his
private property. The king pretended to the outside world that his motives in the country were
humanistic, emancipatory, and civilizatory. In reality, he presided over the creation of a cynical
and inhumane system unlike any the world had ever seen. Leopold’s rule was characterized by
the subjugation and abduction of the indigenous population. There was also a system of forced
labor: women and children were held hostage in order to compel the men to harvest rubber.
Entire villages were wiped out. Anyone who resisted was tortured, or mutilated by having their
hands chopped off. Several million people died violent deaths under this system.This was the
price the Congolese people were forced to pay for King Leopold’s supposedly humanitarian
and civilizing activities.It wasn’t until 1908 that criticism of the crimes for which the king was
responsible actually had an effect. The Belgian parliament annexed the Congo Free State,
renaming it the colony of Belgian Congo. However, despite this change, the system for
exploiting the local population remained in place.The country didn’t gain its national
sovereignty until June 30, 1960. This was the result of a long struggle by the Congolese
people, led by Patrice Émery Lumumba. The day the Congo became independent, Lumumba
spoke the following words: “All of you, my friends, who have fought tirelessly at our side, I ask
you to mark this June 30, 1960, as an illustrious date that you will keep indelibly engraved in
your hearts, a date whose meaning you will proudly teach your children, so that they in turn
might relate to their children and grandchildren the glorious history of our struggle for freedom.”
The first free elections in the history of the new Republic of the Congo resulted in Joseph
Kasavubu becoming the president and Patrice Émery Lumumba the prime minister. However,
just a few months after independence, Moïse Tshombe declared the independence of Katanga.
This province was particularly important to the Congo, because the exploitation of its mineral
resources accounted for 70 percent of the foreign currency entering the country. The presence
of the mines, and therefore also of large Western capitalist firms, largely explains Katanga’s
political orientation. A few days later it was South Kasaï’s turn to secede, under the leadership
of Mulopwe Kalonji Ditunga. The two new self-proclaimed heads of state were clearly
supported by the former colonial power. After appealing to the United Nations, which sent
peacekeepers but held back from intervening against the secessionists, Lumumba turned to
the U.S.S.R., and from then on his fate was sealed. Dwight Eisenhower, the U.S. president,
was not willing to allow a bastion of communism to be established in the heart of Africa. On



January 18, 1961, Lumumba was assassinated, with the complicity of the Belgians and the
American secret services.Following this murder, the crisis in the country continued; finally, amid
the ongoing political confusion, General Mobutu seized power in a military coup on November
24, 1965. Mobutu was able to rely on strong support from the United States, which had a
considerable interest in maintaining the supply of materials for its industry, and in preventing
the Soviet Union from increasing its sphere of influence on the African continent.For his part,
Mobutu’s justification for the coup was that it was necessary in order to put an end to the chaos
in the country and deliver the riches of the Congo—renamed Zaire in 1971—to its people. In
fact, what he did was establish a bloody dictatorship that the Congolese people will never
forget, to which corruption, misappropriation of public funds, and human rights violations were
endemic. Anyone who resisted Mobutu risked being persecuted, imprisoned, banished, or even
murdered. All political parties were banned, and one-party rule was institutionalized in 1973,
when the so-called Popular Movement of the Revolution (MPR) was declared the party of
state.Nonetheless, in 1980, a group of thirteen parliamentarians decided to speak out in
opposition to their country’s undemocratic leadership. They wrote a fifty-two-page letter,
addressed to Mobutu, harshly criticizing his administration of the previous fifteen years; then,
on February 15, 1982, ignoring attempts to intimidate them, they founded an opposition party
called the Union for Democracy and Social Progress (UDPS). Their mission would not prove an
easy one: their leaders would be threatened, imprisoned, subjected to physical and
psychological torture, or exiled to their native regions.Political pressure on Mobutu increased,
both at home and abroad, and on April 24, 1990, he was forced to introduce a multiparty
system. This process resulted in the holding of a national conference1 in 1991, bringing
together around 2,800 delegates from all sectors of society—representatives of civil society
and of the various religions and parties, as well as other holders of public office.
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James B, “Uncompromising truths. This is a harrowing journey that starts in the Democratic
Republic of Congo and ends several years later in the Netherlands. The author fears for his life
as a young political activist in DRC and escapes the country. The book is extraordinary in that
we get the big picture and history of refugees trying to make their way into Europe and also a
step by step accounting as the author takes us with him on his individual journey. Ultimately an
uplifting story as our author makes it to Europe, while so many around him perished, and he
picks up the fight of the current and future refugees through the various organizations that he
tirelessly works with.”

The book by Charlotte Collins has a rating of  5 out of 4.0. 2 people have provided feedback.
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